WeBS Local Organiser Advisory Committee

Minutes of 3rd Meeting: 23rd July 2008

Attendees

Chair: Nick Mason (Deben)

Attendees: John Armitage (Islay), Neil Bielby (Central), Neil Calbrade (BTO), Mark Collier (BTO), Colette Hall (WWT), Heidi Mellan (BTO), Andy Musgrove (BTO), Rhion Pritchard (Caernarvonshire), Pete Reay (Devon), David Shackleton (Cumbria), Gregor Watson (NIEA – Northern Ireland), Simon Wotton (RSPB).

1
Apologies for absence 

Gilly Jones (Staffs), Mark Rehfisch (BTO), David Stroud (JNCC).

2
Welcome and introductions

All attendees of the WeBS Local Organiser Advisory Committee (LOAC) introduced themselves. The Chair welcomed everyone.  AM thanked everyone who could make it to the meeting.
3
Confidentiality and conflicts of interest

Members of the LOAC were asked to note that agenda items marked with an asterisk should be regarded as strictly confidential.  The LOAC may add or remove asterisks during the meeting.  LOAC members are asked to notify the Chair of any conflict of interest for any particular item and to absent themselves from the discussion, decision or vote for this item as appropriate.

4
Minutes of last meeting and matters arising
The Chair summarised the minutes of the last meeting and the action points were discussed:
AP/LOAC2/1
To give more notice of the next meeting and to arrange a date so that RP is able to attend.  Done.
AP/LOAC2/2
WeBS staff to speak to Liz Humphries and Su Gough about training and crossover skills – has been done. Training workshop being set up via ‘Building Bird Monitoring in Scotland’.
AP/LOAC2/3 
MPC to ensure “Avon Estuary” is unambiguous in future reports. Avon not mentioned in 0607 report & Oracle database has been corrected.
AP/LOAC2/4
AJM to speak to Iain Downie about methods of improving the assessment of double counts within WeBS Online. Covered later.
AP/LOAC2/5
All LOs to consider whether they could contribute to WeBS Newsletter. There had been a contribution from Nicholas Watts.  We always need articles, if possible would like one along the lines of “It’s great to be a Local Organiser…”
AP/LOAC2/6
AJM or MPC to speak to BTO Scotland for potential Scottish LOs. MC has been looking at the vacancies list and trying to find new Local Organisers.
AP/LOAC2/7
AJM to discuss potential solutions with Iain Downie enabling more rapid inputting of multiple sections for the same date Covered later.
AP/LOAC2/8
AJM to discuss with Iain Downie the best way for LOs to be able to assign a counter identity when entering on someone else’s behalf. Covered later.
AP/LOAC2/9
AJM to discuss with Iain Downie potential ways for improving the recording of age ratios against counts. Covered later.
AP/LOAC2/10
AJM to clarify exactly what happens with zero counts within the Search and Download facility. The problem occurs if you request data for all species, but does not occur if you only ask for a single species. This is an anomaly and the IT unit will have to re-write the code to rectify this; this item is on the list of improvements but it may take a little while to put it right. 

AP/LOAC2/11 AJM to ensure that all lists of sites throughout WeBS Online could be viewed alphabetically. Covered later.
AP/LOAC2/12 AJM to discuss with Iain Downie the flagging and display of disputed counts within WeBS Online and the master WeBS database. Covered later.
One other matter arising was that the list of current LOAC members had not been included in the last WeBS News – this needed to be rectified in future.

AP/LOAC3/1
LOAC member names and contact details to go onto website and in next Newsletter (plus annual check to make sure details are correct and member still wishes them to be published) and to be sent directly to all LOs in their region.
5
WeBS Progress Update

WITUK

The 2006/07 report is currently being printed – many thanks to Richard Allen (Colne) who painted the cover – we are hoping it will be ready in time for the Rutland Bird Fair.  It will be advertised on the website and we will remove those people who claim their copy at Rutland from the mailing list.  It is planned that the remaining reports will be posted early September.  We were very pleased with this report as it was finished 6 months earlier than previous reports, which is mostly down to Local Organisers getting their data to us a lot sooner.  Having a prompt report helps to keep counter enthusiasm.  We are hoping to get the next report (2007/08) finished in time for Rutland 2009.  As before we can post reports direct to counters if preferred.

Newsletter

The next Newsletter will be out spring 2009.  Request for articles/anecdotes etc from both Local Organisers and counters – please contact Neil Calbrade. The number of people using WeBS Online will be published in the next Newsletter.

Forms

Core Count forms - these have now all gone out.

Low Tide Count Forms – most forms have been received back and the majority of sites have been covered.  Good coverage is expected in winter 2008-09. If anyone knows of any more please let us know.

Steering Group Funding

We will shortly be beginning the process of negotiating the next six-years’ worth of funding for WeBS.
Renewing Population Estimates For All Species

This was last done 5/6 years ago.  The national estimates are now in the process of being updated. The possibility of breaking down estimates by individual countries was discussed and will be investigated, to see if the data are sufficient to allow robust estimates for separate countries. It is possible that data from the new Atlas project could be of use also in generating the new estimates.
AP/LOAC3/2
When producing new population estimates, investigate possibility of producing estimates for individual countries at the same time.

6
Counter Network

The LOAC members were asked if they had any issues with counter recruitment – the majority agreed that most of their counters were long serving and they had a low dropout rate.  Some had a few reserve counters but others did not and they agreed that finding counters for smaller sites with fewer birds was more difficult as these sites were not as ‘interesting’ for counters.

Non-estuarine stretches
It was mentioned that if any counters would like to make more regular counts of NEWS stretches then we would be pleased to convert them into standard WeBS sites. Graham Austin has been looking at trends between different habitat types.  WeBS is biased towards large waterbodies so showing trends for other habitats is difficult for WeBS. More regular coverage of more non-estuarine coastal stretches would improve our understanding of trends for several species.
The question of whether a WeBS site that was previously a NEWS sector should be counted at Low or High Tide was raised.  It was decided that if the sector is next to an estuary then co-ordination with the Core counts would be necessary but if it was an isolated site then a count at either Low or High Tide would be welcomed.

WBBS
Discussion had been initiated with John Marchant over overlaps between WeBS and WBBS.
Coverage for NW Scotland and islands

Getting coverage for NW Scotland was discussed and it was suggested that WeBS could utilise birders holidaying in these areas to generate counts.  It was mentioned that it can be difficult to persuade people to submit counts for areas that are out of their ‘normal’ area as they assume the sites are already covered.  The following are some suggestions of how WeBS might encourage counts from holidaymakers:

· Atlas created recording packs, WeBS could do the same and leave them in RSPB hides for birders to use.

· Leave recording packs and/or visitor books in various hotels/B&Bs/etc for birders to record their sightings and leave a freepost envelope for the proprietor to send the results back to us at the end of the season.
AP/LOAC3/3
Investigate possibility of a “B&B” type WeBS form for remote areas.

Coverage for N Ireland
N Ireland also struggles to find new counters, there are a lot of uncovered sites.  NIEA 3yr post for a Field Officer may become available so it is possible that this could generate volunteers.  Shane Wolsey has lots of contacts and is getting Atlas counters that might be willing to count for WeBS.  Again it is difficult to get inland sites covered, although there had recently been a new volunteer for some inland counts in Londonderry.
LO job description

BTO Regional Reps have a ‘job description’ outlining their key roles and responsibilities.  It was felt it would be useful for WeBS to have a similar thing for when trying to recruit new Local Organisers.  There is already an extra section in the WeBS Counter Handbook that outlines the Local Organiser Role but it was felt that additional input from the LOAC members would be useful.
It was agreed that while no two Local Organisers do the same job it would be good to get together a concise list of the main responsibilities.

· First point of contact

· Ensure coverage of sites

· Ensure counters receive forms, report and newsletter.
· Return counts at the end of June

· Inform WeBS Office of any changes of address, new/retired counters and volunteers at local level

· Recruitment of new volunteers

· Liaising with county recorder/bird report editors.

It was felt the above suggestions would make it easier for potential new Local Organisers to see if they want to be involved.  
It was decided that inputting your counters’ data online would not be a responsibility, as it might be off-putting.  

AP/LOAC3/4
WeBS Office to put together a draft LO “job description” for comment.
LO vacancies
There are several regions without a Local Organiser.  However, we do still receive counts from many of these regions.  It was decided that regions could be merged/split if it would mean gaining a new Local Organiser.

It was suggested that the Conwy Estuary might be merged with Caernarfonshire for LO purposes.

AP/LOAC3/5
Merge Conwy Estuary into Caernarfonshire LO area.

It was also suggested that WeBS staff could give talks in the vacant areas to try to recruit new Local Organisers.

Building Bird Monitoring in Scotland

BTO & SOC have received 3 years funding from SNH to work out how to improve the number of observers in Scotland and to help with recruitment and training.  There will be a series of meetings; one was held in February, one will be in August and one more to be announced.  These will be for idea sharing and training events.

There was also a training session in Fife in March which had 20 attendees, a few of whom signed up for surveys.  There will be a training event in September on Winter Atlas and WeBS, invites will be sent out to the target audience.
Jacquie Kay has been trying to find out what Local Organisers/Regional Reps want.  Free training was high on the list as old courses were felt to be too technical.  They want training that will progress people from basic bird recognition to a more useful level.  Jacquie is in the process of organising a session in Neil Bielby’s area for March 2009.

Building Bird Monitoring in Northern Ireland 

BTO have also received 3 years funding from NIEA to work out how to improve the number of observers in Northern Ireland and to help with recruitment and training. There will be a series of meetings be announced.

NIEA grant aid confirmed with Graham Appleton, for BTO NI development officer.  

There are no current plans to extend these training sessions into England, Wales.

7
Profile of LOAC
It was generally felt that more needed to be done to raise the profile of LOAC.  The following suggestions were made:

· A bigger article in the next WeBS Newsletter including a list of every LOAC member and their area.  
· A page on the website dedicated to LOAC where counters can contact their local member direct.
· An email/letter be sent to all counters saying “your local LOAC Member is…”

· A letter to Local Organisers asking for suggestions.
It was stressed that the LOAC isn’t just for problems it is hoped counters will use it as a way to put forward positive comments too.

If people do have a problem they should speak to their Local Organiser in the first instance and if the matter is unresolved the Local Organiser can contact his nearest LOAC member.  If there is an urgent problem then counters/Local Organisers should go straight to the WeBS Office for help.

It was determined that LOAC is useful to WeBS Staff in that it focuses the mind and it gives an idea of the different regions, their problems and how different each region is.
AP/LOAC3/6
AM to decide which LO regions each LOAC member represents.

8
Website and WeBS Online

Visitors to the website can now look at each part of the UK and see which sites are covered, their boundaries, if available, and basic information on coverage. It was felt that the website should be promoted as the definitive place to find out information about WeBS species etc especially to students, journalists etc. The species account pages are still being developed.
WeBS Online has been well received since it went live a year ago.  It is a very large and complicated site but the problems encountered so far have been relatively small.  2007/08 is the first full year to have WeBS Online available to counters. However, for those sites where 2006/07 data were entered online, subsequent transfer and analysis of the data went smoothly.

So far, about 25% of counters are using WeBS Online but many of these people have a larger number of sites each, such that about 50% of visits are being entered online.
AJM described various updates and improvements that had been made to the system recently, as well as further improvements that would be pursued in the coming year. A number of WeBS Online issues raised in previous LOAC meetings had yet to be resolved, including assessment of double counts between adjacent sections of a complex site, county summaries, speeding up the inputting for multiple sections on the same date, naming counters on “Manage My Team” and aiding the inputting of age ratios. These were still all recognised as important issues to resolve.

AP/LOAC3/7
Continue to progress WeBS Online development tasks as discussed previously
A number of new ideas were also raised, as follows:

AP/LOAC3/8
On search and download, consider adding a tick box to include/omit non-waterbird species.
AP/LOAC3/9
Consider adding non-avian taxa as optional species groups to record via WeBS Online, e.g. mammals, insects, etc.
One LO had suggested that when a count is added to WeBS Online an email is sent to the Local Organiser (BBS does this).  There were some concerns about the number of emails that might be sent, especially to Local Organisers with large numbers of sites but generally it was thought to be a good idea especially as LOs would then know not to expect a form for that site/month.

AP/LOAC3/10
Investigate automatic emails to LOs when a count has been entered by one of their counters (look into having LOs be able to opt in / opt out of such a system)
AJM pointed out that although in “Manage my Team” there is a facility for a Local Organiser to send an email to their counter querying a count, so far only one has been sent. This was surprising and perhaps needed further encouragement.

It was queried why the names of historical counters for each site are not available for Local Organisers to view on WeBS Online.  Unfortunately this kind of information was not computerised before about 2000 when counter codes were introduced.  It would be useful to have this kind of information available but as we would have to go back to all the paper forms it would be a mammoth task.  If needed we can find out who counted a site in a given year by going back and looking at individual paper forms.

Whilst WeBS Online is not compulsory, the fact that it makes data handling so much easier means that it is desirable to continue to encourage its uptake where possible. In particular, LOs who are not online, but who have counters who do use the system, will be especially encouraged to have a look at making use of it. It was suggested that there should be an article in the next Newsletter to plug WeBS Online with positive comments from counters.
AP/LOAC3/11
Article in next newsletter about WeBS Online should include comments from counters (send an email out asking for short comments?)
9
Rutland Bird Fair

The 2006/07 WeBS Report will be available at the Rutland Bird Fair this year, as well as a range of WeBS clothing. WeBS staff will be on hand to offer instruction on how to use WeBS Online.  Counters will also be asked to check the boundaries stored for their sites.

10
Recording of Dead Birds

An initial request was received from Wetlands International asking if counters would consider looking for and recording the number of dead birds and the cause of death (if apparent) at their site during the January count, for the purposes of monitoring avian influenza.

It was felt that this type of information gathering would need to be designed very carefully if it was to produce any useful results. It was suggested that if counters did want to record the numbers of dead birds, maybe there could be a special box on WeBS Online, but there were reservations about whether people would want to or remember to record them.

As it happened, shortly before the LOAC meeting a second message was received from Wetlands International thanking WeBS for the initial feedback but saying that it now looked unlikely that the request would go ahead in its current form.
11
Reports from partners
WWT

The summer survey of Greylag Geese in Scotland had its first count at the end of June with further counts due in August.  Initial suggestions are indicative of an increase. The aim is for WWT to investigate the continuing feasibility of separating subpopulations in Scotland.
The 2007/08 edition of Goose News will report that Icelandic Greylag Goose have increased by 30% and Pink-footed Goose have increased by 25%. However, numbers of Greenland White-fronted Goose are now at their lowest since 1987/88.  A workshop on Islay is planned for the coming winter to discuss possible responses to the continuing decline.
RSPB

Kendrew Colhoun will be running a training session on interpretation of WeBS Alerts towards the end of the year. AJM said that BTO would be happy to be involved.
SW mentioned that RSPB Members Groups receive a newsletter every year, which might be a good place to include an article about WeBS.

JNCC

Nothing to report.

BTO

NEWS – Graham Austin has done the initial estimates and is now working on more detailed analysis.  Between 1984 to 1997 many species suffered a sharp decline in numbers.  However, from 1997 to last year there has been some slight recovery.  The report is due in the next few months.

WinGS – The country agencies may fund an annual survey but have not been able to do so yet.  It is already possible to put supplementary gull counts online.

Breeding plover survey – the latest estimates were presented.

Islay Geese – there is ongoing analysis of the data gathered over several years, looking into the effectiveness of scaring options.

Severn Barrage – BTO will be advising on ornithological aspects of the proposed barrage schemes, as well as being involved in monitoring over the coming winter.
12
Any other business
There was a suggestion that Mallard be sub-divided into the several categories of birds: wild/released/duck pond. This could lead to a better understanding of the drivers behind the decline in this species. The practicalities of such a split will be considered further.
AP/LOAC3/12
Consider splitting Mallard for recording purposes.

It was commented that there had been a few problems when claiming expenses for postage, with one case of an LO being asked to list every letter individually. It was felt this was probably a misunderstanding on the part of a new member of staff, and if the same problem recurred then LOs should contact WeBS staff immediately to try to resolve it.

13
Date of next meeting
The 4th meeting of the LOAC is set as Wednesday 22nd July 2009, 10.30 am, at the British Trust for Ornithology, Thetford.
